
 

 

 
Cabinet Member Report  

 

Meeting or Decision Maker: Cabinet Member for Public Protection and Licensing 

Date:  05th April 2019 

Classification:  General Release 

Title: Response to petition: “For the reinstatement of CCTV on 

Church Street, Lisson Grove, NW8, and for the funding for 

four additional dedicated Metropolitan Police Service 

Ward Officers”  
 

Wards Affected: Church Street ward 

Key Decision: Not a key decision 

Financial Summary: There are no financial implications associated with this report 

Report of:  Interim Director Public Protection and Licensing 

 

1. Executive Summary 

 This report considers the petition that requested the following: 

 “Signatories to this petition request that Westminster Council act in the interests of security 

and safety of their shop tenants, the business community, their customers, residents and the 

community as a whole by re-instating police surveillance cameras (CCTV), and actively 

support funding for at least four additional dedicated beat officers for a more visible street 

presence in the Church Street Ward, and that the Office of the Mayor (MOPAC) allocate the 

required funding.” 

The petition comprising 221 signatures was presented by Councillor Aicha Less to Full Council 

on Wednesday 23rd January 2019.  

 

 

 



2. Recommendations 

2.1  The Metropolitan Police Service is responsible for the operational deployment, ownership and 

 development of the CCTV service in the City of Westminster. It is therefore recommended that 

 the City Council formally write to the Metropolitan Police Service, seeking a review and 

 consideration of the appropriateness of CCTV in the location of Church Street. 

 2.2 Members of the community, who have expressed their concerns about visible police presence 

 on the streets and who ask for additional dedicated beat officers within the Petition, are  

 encouraged to support the City Council’s campaign to improve policing in Westminster, by 

 raising their concerns about local police provision directly with those responsible. As such, 

 to write the Deputy Commissioner of the Metropolitan Police Service and the Deputy Mayor for 

 Policing, making it clear that they ask for an increase in the number of Dedicated Ward 

 Officers (DWOs) in the Church Street area. 

 

3. Background, including Policy Context 

  

3.1 Closed Circuit TV Provision 

The ownership and responsibility for the operational deployment and maintenance of the 

Westminster City CCTV capability was transferred to the Metropolitan Police Service (MPS) in 

2017 following a Full Council decision to no longer deploy CCTV as a local authority service. A 

significant capital investment of £1.5m was provided to the MPS by Westminster City Council 

to both facilitate the transfer and to update the current CCTV provision within the city. 

(Westminster Council Cabinet Report dated 6th June 2016 – Crime and Disorder CCTV).  Prior 

to the transfer and whilst under local authority ownership, a number of cameras were 

decommissioned following a continuous review process assessing the effectiveness and need 

of each camera. The CCTV provision within the area of Church Street was reduced as a result 

of the decommissioning process, leaving just two operational cameras. Neither of these two 

cameras would have provided the required monitoring in the areas mentioned within the 

petition 

 Whilst the police and local authority have a statutory responsibility to reduce crime, it is also 

 important to recognise that all residents and businesses have a responsibility to make every 

 effort to reduce the possibility of becoming a victim of crime. Support is available from the 

 statutory agencies to businesses to assess vulnerability and to recommend measures to 

 reduce any identified risk.   

 

 

 



3.2 Police deployment and resource allocation 

The funding and allocation of police resources to London Boroughs is the statutory 

responsibility of the Mayor for London. The Mayor’s Office for Police and Crime (MOPAC) has 

oversight of policing functions, holding the MPS to account. 

 

3.3 In recent months, the Cabinet Member for Public Protection and Licensing has received 

 representations from colleagues concerned about the effectiveness of community and 

 neighbourhood policing in their areas. The council has enormous sympathy and concern for 

 members of the community who have become victims of crime and anti-social behaviour 

 and is greatly concerned regarding the  shrinking police resources on Westminster streets. 

 The Leader of the Council and the Cabinet Member for Public Protection and Licensing  have 

 voiced these concerns to the police, citing  residents’ perception that there is a  ‘walk-on by’ 

 culture approach to  low level anti-social or criminal behaviour.  

 

3.4 In order to ensure our communities’ voices are heard, we have invited key stakeholders to 

 write to the Deputy Mayor for Policing and Crime and Deputy Commissioner of the 

 Metropolitan Police to share experiences in their areas. The council would encourage 

 signatories on the petition to support this approach and write a letter accordingly. 

 

3.5  Westminster Council also remains highly concerned about the proposals to significantly 

 reduce the number of neighbourhood police in Westminster as part of the merger of Basic 

 Command Units. From 2017 to 2018 crime increased in Church Street ward by 13%, this is a 

 greater rate than across the Metropolitan Police Service (2%) and across Westminster as a 

 whole (10%).   

 

3.6  In recent years MOPAC has offered London Local Authorities the opportunity to participate in 

 the Patrol Plus Scheme. This provided cross-matched funding opportunities to increase police  

officer numbers through the ‘purchase’ of officers by local authorities , receiving two additional 

 officers for the cost of one. At the time of the offer, the City Council took the decision not 

 to participate in the scheme, preferring to adopt an integrated team approach with police and 

 partners, e.g. the Integrated Gangs Unit (IGU). The City council also had concerns over the 

 long- term financial sustainability of the scheme. At the end of 2018 MOPAC signalled its 

 intention to abandon the scheme placing operational and financial risks within councils  who 

 opted to participate.      

 

4. Partnership work 

4.1 The City Council continues to work in partnership with our local police teams to ensure a safe 

 City for All. Our restructured neighbourhood teams work closely with ward officers on the 



 streets in their area  and on specific projects such as the integrated gangs unit, youth 

 offending team and Soho Angles initiative. Our regeneration projects drive our aspiration for  

 improved lives and  a better City for all. The policing changes put forward risk undermining the 

 quality of life for our residents, businesses and visitors alike. 

 

5. Financial Implications 

 

 There are no financial implications attached to this report 

 

6. Legal Implications 

 

 There are no legal implications attached to this report 

 

7. Staffing Implications 

 

 There are no staffing implications attached to this report. 

 

8. Consultation 

 

If you have any queries about this Report or wish to inspect any of the 

Background papers, please contact: 

Wayne Chance-McKay Head of Service, Public Protection and Licensing 

 



 

 

NB: For individual Cabinet Member reports only 

For completion by the Councillor Ian Adams Cabinet Member for Public Protection and 

Licensing  

Declaration of Interest 

I have <no interest to declare / to declare an interest> in respect of this report 

Signed:  Date:  

NAME:  

 

State nature of interest if any …………………………………………………………..…… 

………………………………………………………………………………………………….. 

(N.B:  If you have an interest you should seek advice as to whether it is appropriate to make a 

decision in relation to this matter) 

For the reasons set out above, I agree the recommendation(s) in the report entitled: Response to 

petition: “For the reinstatement of CCTV on Church Street, Lisson Grove, NW8, and for the 

funding for four additional dedicated Metropolitan Police Service Ward Officers” and reject any 

alternative options which are referred to but not recommended. 

 

Signed ………………………………………………………….. 

 

Councillor Ian Adams Cabinet Member for Public Protection and Licensing  

 

Date ………………………………………………… 

If you have any additional comment which you would want actioned in connection with your decision 

you should discuss this with the report author and then set out your comment below before the report 

and this pro-forma is returned to the Secretariat for processing. 

 



Additional comment: 

…………………………………….…………………………………………………………………………………………………………..…………………………… 

…………………………………………………………………….………………………………………………………………………………………………………. 

If you do not wish to approve the recommendations, or wish to make an alternative decision, it is 

important that you consult the report author, the Head of Legal and Democratic Services, Chief 

Operating Officer and, if there are resources implications, the Director of Human Resources (or their 

representatives) so that (1) you can be made aware of any further relevant considerations that you 

should take into account before making the decision and (2) your reasons for the decision can be 

properly identified and recorded, as required by law. 

 

Note to Cabinet Member:  Your decision will now be published and copied to the Members of the 

relevant Policy & Scrutiny Committee. If the decision falls within the criteria for call-in, it will not be 

implemented until five working days have elapsed from publication to allow the Policy and Scrutiny 

Committee to decide whether it wishes to call the matter in.  

 


